

Open Access Repository

Disappeared migrants and refugees: The relevance of the International Convention on Enforced Disappearance in their search and protection

Baranowska, Graźyna

Veröffentlichungsversion / Published Version Forschungsbericht / research report

Zur Verfügung gestellt in Kooperation mit / provided in cooperation with:

Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte

Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:

Baranowska, G. (2020). *Disappeared migrants and refugees: The relevance of the International Convention on Enforced Disappearance in their search and protection.* (Analysis / German Institute for Human Rights). Berlin: Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte. <u>https://nbn-resolving.org/urn:nbn:de:0168-ssoar-71589-9</u>

Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer CC BY-NC-ND Lizenz (Namensnennung-Nicht-kommerziell-Keine Bearbeitung) zur Verfügung gestellt. Nähere Auskünfte zu den CC-Lizenzen finden Sie hier:

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/deed.de

Terms of use:

This document is made available under a CC BY-NC-ND Licence (Attribution-Non Comercial-NoDerivatives). For more Information see:

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0





German Institute for Human Rights

Analysis

Disappeared Migrants and Refugees

The Relevance of the International Convention on Enforced Disappearance in their search and protection

Grażyna Baranowska

The German Institute for Human Rights

The German Institute for Human Rights is the independent National Human Rights Institution of Germany. It is accredited according to the Paris Principles of the United Nations (A-status). The Institute's activities include the provision of advice on policy issues, human rights education, information, and documentation, applied research on human rights issues and cooperation with international organizations. It is financed by the German Federal Parliament (Deutscher Bundestag). In addition, the Institute is specifically mandated to monitor the implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and has established Monitoring Bodies for these purposes.

The Author

Dr. Grażyna Baranowska is Assistant Professor at the Institute of Law Studies of the Polish Academy of Sciences. In 2019-2020 she was a researcher and policy advisor in the German Institute for Human Rights. Previously, she was a Post-Doctoral Researcher in the HERA-funded project Memory Laws in European and Comparative Perspective (2016-2019), research fellow at Humboldt University (2019) and researcher at EU-funded project Fostering Human Rights Among European (Internal and External) Policies (2014-2015). She holds a PhD in Law (2016) from the Institute of Law Studies of the Polish Academy of Sciences, and two MA's (2009 and 2011) from the Adam Mickiewicz University in Poznan.

The author would like to thank numerous NGOs and activists, who shared their experience and the challenges they are facing. Thanks also to Gabriella Citroni, Manfred Nowak, Ariel Dulitzky, Alessandra La Vaccara, Carsten Gericke, Silke Voß-Kyeck, Dieter Weingärtner, Anna Suerhoff and Andrea Kämpf for their very helpful comments on early drafts of this study. All remaining mistakes remain my own.

This analysis reflects the views of the German Institute for Human Rights.



Analysis

Disappeared Migrants and Refugees

The Relevance of the International Convention on Enforced Disappearance in their search and protection

Grażyna Baranowska

Preface

The increasingly perilous journeys of migrants and refugees and the ever more rigid migration policies of States cause a particular risk for migrants to become victims of enforced disappearances. In its report on enforced disappearances in the context of migration, published in 2017, the UN Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (WGEID) left no doubt that this complex phenomenon should urgently be given adequate consideration: "States and the international community as a whole do not seem to be giving the necessary attention to this issue".

In 2019, The UN Committee on Enforced Disappearances (CED) adopted its "Guiding Principles for the Search for Disappeared Persons". They clearly flag the increased risk of enforced disappearance as a result of migration. They highlight the additional obstacles for the relatives of disappeared migrants and refugees related to possible undocumented status, language barriers, being in a country other than the one in which the disappearance occurred, and state authorities evading their responsibilities.

The latest resolution of the UN General Assembly on the protection of migrants, adopted in December 2019, recalls the obligation of States to protect the human rights of migrants under International Human Rights Law and, inter alia, calls upon them to cooperate to prevent migrant deaths and injuries, to identify those who have died or gone missing, and to facilitate communication with affected families.

Enforced disappearance of migrants and refugees has become a pressing human rights problem and must be taken more seriously by States than at present. This study analyses relevant obligations arising from the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance (ICPPED) with regard to disappeared migrants and refugees. It elaborates the Convention's contribution to protect migrants and refugees from becoming victims of enforced disappearance and to support relatives in their search for disappeared migrants and refugees. The study also points to issues that would benefit from further interpretation by the CED to assist States in performing their obligations as best as possible.

Ten years have passed since the adoption of the ICPPED in 2010; for a long time enforced disappearances were thought to be a legacy of the past and confined to specific geopolitical regions. This was never true; enforced disappearances are not a relic of the past, but very much present and on the rise in all regions of the world. With regard to migrants and refugees, all States and in particular the State Parties to the ICPPED, have legal obligations for their protection and the prevention of human rights violations. Too often we can observe that those rightly claiming to be at the forefront of human rights protection become silent when it comes to human rights protection in the migration context. We therefore hope that this study will contribute to bridge one of the many gaps between human rights and migration policy.

Michael Windfuhr

Deputy Director, German Institute for Human Rights

Contents

Summary 9		9
1	Introduction	10
1.1	Terminology	11
1.2	Disappeared Migrants and Refugees and International Humanitarian Law	12
2	Enforced Disappearances of Migrants and Refugees (Art. 2)	14
2.1	Enforced Disappearances	14
2.2	Enforced Disappearances in Which More Than One State Was Involved	16
3	Deprivation of Liberty by Non-State Actors (Art. 3)	19
4	The Prohibition of Expulsions, Returns, Surrenders, or Extraditions (Art. 16)	21
5	Obligation to Undertake an Investigation (Art. 12.2)	23

6	The Right to Report (Art. 12.1)	25
7	The Obligation of States to Cooperate and Afford Greatest Measure of Mutual Assistance (Art. 14, 15)	27
	(Art. 14, 13)	27
8	Particular Protection Provided to	
	Children (Art. 25)	29
9	Conclusions	30
10	References	33
Abbreviations		40

Summary

Deaths and disappearances on various migration routes are widely reported and yet there remains little information on the legal obligations of States in these cases. This analysis highlights State obligations with regard to disappeared migrants and refugees, as arising from the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance (ICPPED). It also points to issues that would benefit from additional interpretation by the Committee monitoring the implementation of the ICPPED.

While most migrants and refugees do not disappear by way of enforced disappearance, this study examines the criteria for classifying an enforced disappearance as set out in Article 2 of the ICPPED. The Convention defines enforced disappearance as the deprivation of liberty with the authorization, support, or acquiescence of a State, followed by a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or concealment of the fate or whereabouts of this person.

In migration contexts, States at times cooperate in committing enforced disappearances or commit them in the territory of another State. The analysis proposes ways to assess State responsibility in such circumstances. The ICPPED furthermore obliges States to cooperate in investigating enforced disappearances, assist victims, and search for disappeared persons. These obligations require the undertaking of specific measures by States such as establishing competent authorities, developing cooperation agreements, and adopting specific instruments to ensure the effective participation of families from abroad. A crucial factor in the context of migration is the realization of the obligation to ensure everyone the right to report alleged enforced disappearances to competent authorities, given that this may need to occur from abroad. When there are reasonable grounds to believe that an enforced disappearance has occurred, States are under obligation to undertake an ex officio investigation. This is also the case where an enforced disappearance has been committed by another State.

This study shows that the compliance with ICPPED obligations can help to prevent migrants and refugees from disappearing, and may greatly aid the search for them. One crucial mechanism to achieve this, is the cooperation between States in the measures enshrined in the Convention which are particularly relevant in the migration context.

1 Introduction

Every year thousands¹ of migrants and refugees disappear² on route to reach their destination country or in the country itself. This phenomenon has received increasing international attention, as evidenced by the inclusion of the topic in the Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration, adopted in December 2018³ and in the UN General Assembly resolution on protection of migrants in December 2019.⁴ If migrants or refugees disappear, their relatives are left without information on the fate of their loved ones. They are left behind and suffer severe psycho-social effects. While all families of disappeared persons suffer not knowing whether their loved ones are alive or dead, the relatives of disappeared migrants and refugees face additional obstacles in their search related to possible undocumented status, language barriers and being in a country other than the one in which the disappearance occurred.

These challenges are recognized in the "Guiding Principles for the Search for Disappeared Persons" (Guiding Principles) adopted by the Committee on Enforced Disappearances (CED) in April 2019. They stipulate that the search for disappeared persons should take into account the particular vulnerability of migrants.⁵ The Guiding Principles also note that the risk of enforced disappearance increases as a result of migration.⁶ This has been similarly stated by the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (WGEID) in its report on enforced disappearances in the context of migration, published in 2017.⁷

The goal of this study is to raise awareness of the problem of disappeared migrants and refugees, and to highlight relevant obligations arising from the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance (ICPPED).⁸ It also points to issues that would benefit from further interpretation.

The ICPPED defines an 'enforced disappearance' as the deprivation of liberty with the authorization, support, or acquiescence of a State, followed by a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or concealment of the fate or whereabouts of this person. While most migrants and refugees do not disappear by way of enforced disappearance, this study examines the criteria of enforced disappearance set out in Article 2 of the ICPPED.⁹

In what follows and after a brief introduction of terminology and the relevance of international humanitarian law for disappeared migrants and refugees, the study analyses State responsibility when more than one State is involved in enforced disappearances (chapter 2); and investigates which acts committed against migrants and refugees by nonstate actors fall within Article 3 of the ICPPED

¹ It is not possible to establish the exact number of disappeared migrants and refugees. The IOM Missing Migrant project recorded more than 30.000 border deaths globally. This only includes fatalities at international borders and explicitly excludes a number of instances (such as deaths and disappearances) that occurred after deportation or within refugee camps. Thus, the numbers cannot serve as overall information on how many migrants and refugees have disappeared. IOM, Missing Migrant Program (2020).

² On terminology, see following section (1.1).

³ UN, General Assembly (2018).

⁴ UN, General Assembly (2020).

⁵ For more on the CED see Frouville (2020).

⁶ UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2019), Principle 9.

⁷ UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2017).

⁸ For a proposal of a set of obligations states have toward disappeared migrants and refugees and their families (including the ICPPED)

see the so-called Mytilini Declaration: Last Right (2018). The declaration is predominantly about the dignified treatment of the dead.
 See Dulitzky (2019) on how the term enforced disappearance which has originated in Latin America encompasses many different instances of deprivation of liberty.

(chapter 3). In chapters 4–8, the study points to other obligations arising from the ICPPED, in particular in Article 16 (prohibition to expel, return, surrender, or extradite), Article 12.2 (obligation to undertake an ex officio investigation), Article 12.1 (right to report), Articles 14 and 15 (obligation to cooperate and afford greatest measure of mutual assistance), and Article 25 (particular protection provided to children). The conclusion in chapter 9 summarizes the main findings and highlights the areas which merit interpretative clarification by the CED.

1.1 Terminology

As defined by the 1951 Refugee Convention, a refugee is a person unable or unwilling to return to his or her country of nationality due to a well-founded fear of being persecuted for reasons of 'race', religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion.¹⁰ Refugees are entitled to specific international protection defined by international refugee law.¹¹

While the term 'migrant' is not defined in international law, in this study it concerns all persons outside of the State of which they are a citizen or national; or (in the case of a stateless person) outside their State of birth or habitual residence; and are not refugees.¹²

For the purpose of this study, a disappeared migrant or refugee is any person fitting the above-mentioned definitions, whose whereabouts or fate remain unknown. While there is no definition for such persons, many international organizations use the term 'missing migrants'. The International Commission on Missing Persons (ICMP) and International Organization for Migration (IOM) run 'missing migrant' programs.13 The International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) uses the term 'missing persons' to refer to individuals whose whereabouts are unknown to their relatives and/or who, on the basis of reliable information, have been reported missing in accordance with national legislation in connection with an armed conflict, other situations of violence, disasters or any other situation that may require the intervention of a competent State authority.¹⁴ This description includes persons that have gone missing in the context of migration;¹⁵ as such, missing migrants are covered by ICRC's response to missing persons.¹⁶

However, within the enforced disappearances framework, it is not the term 'missing migrants', but rather the term 'disappeared migrant' that is

¹⁰ UN, General Assembly (1950), Article 1 A (2). It is worth noticing that in certain regional systems, the term refugee has a broader definition. In particular the Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa expands the term refugee also to "Every person who, owing to external aggression, occupation, foreign domination or events seriously disturbing public order in either part or the whole of his country of origin or nationality, is compelled to leave his place of habitual residence in order to seek refuge in another place outside his country of origin or nationality" (Article 2. Article 1 evokes the UN definition). OAU (1969). The Latin-American Cartagena Declaration on Refugees also widens the refugee definition and the EU – while reproducing the UN 1951 definition – provides for 'subsidiary protection', Costello (2016).

¹¹ Fiddian-Qasmiyeh; Loescherl; Long; Sigona (2014).

¹² UN, Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (2014), introduction, par. 10. The document refers explicitly to 'international migrants.'

¹³ ICRC, IOM, EAAF (2019), pp. 2–4. See also Sarkin (2017).

¹⁴ ICRC (2009), p. 7.

¹⁵ The ICRC, like the rest of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, uses a deliberately broad description of "migrants" to include all people who leave or flee their habitual residence to seek safety or better prospects abroad. See IFRCRCS (2009), p. 2.

¹⁶ With respect to missing migrants, the ICRC, together with National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, works with authorities, communities, migrants and families to prevent families from becoming separated along migratory routes, help migrants and their families maintain contact, and facilitate communication between migrant families and relevant authorities, or other bodies, in order to search for and identify migrants who have gone missing. The ICRC also works to improve the collection, centralization and management of data about missing migrants at national and transnational levels. This includes enhancing the capacity of forensic services to recover, document, identify and ensure the traceability of the remains of dead migrants, in line with internationally accepted standards, including those related to data protection. see ICRC (2017).

predominantly used (see for example the WGEID report on enforced disappearances in the context of migration¹⁷ and the CED Guiding Principles).¹⁸ In its Concluding Observations, the CED uses both terms, although 'disappeared migrants' is used more frequently.¹⁹

The study follows the CED and WGEID with regard to using 'disappeared' rather than 'missing', but it slightly departs from their practice by mentioning both migrants and refugees. The WGEID report on enforced disappearances in the context of migration stipulates that it considers migrants to encompass asylum seekers and refugees.²⁰ While the CED Guiding Principles do not define the scope of the term 'migrant', it still predominantly uses 'migrants', and refers only twice to refugees.²¹ The choice to explicitly mention both migrants and refugees in this study was made to highlight the specific international protection provided to refugees, and to reflect the legal and policy complexities that both terms carry.

The differentiation between 'missing' and 'disappeared' is not as clear in some languages as it is in English. This is particularly the case in Spanish (desapariciones and desapariciones forzadas) and in French (disparition and disparition forcée). Consequently, there is no differentiation made between missing and disappeared migrants, as both tend to have the same translation – 'migrantes desaparecidos' in Spanish and 'migrants portés disparus' in French.

In this analysis, 'disappeared migrants and refugees' is used with regard to those whose whereabouts or fate remain unknown. This broader term includes instances of enforced disappearances, disappearances committed by persons acting without State support, as well as any other situation in which a person vanishes. As mentioned above, the ICMP, ICRC and IOM refer to those persons as 'missing migrants'. With regard to cases of enforced disappearances, this study uses 'forcibly disappeared migrants and refugees'.

1.2 Disappeared Migrants and Refugees and International Humanitarian Law

International humanitarian law (IHL) treaties contain relevant rules that serve to prevent persons from going missing in situations of armed conflict and to clarify the fate and whereabouts of those who do.²² These include, for example, rules on registering persons deprived of their liberty and facilitating contact with families, which, although not specific to migrants and refugees, may also protect them.

Provisions relevant to preventing persons from going missing and facilitating the search have already been provided for in the four Geneva Conventions (GC) from 1949.²³ Those have been significantly reinforced in the 1977 Protocol Additional I relating to the protection of victims in international armed conflict (PA I) to the GC, which contains detailed provisions concerning the search for the missing, identifying the dead, and maintaining gravesites. It also foresees that all will be prompted in the implementation of the section

UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2017), par. 12, 45, 67–69 (the section is also titled 'disappeared migrants'), 89 (a), 91 (b). The WGEID uses the term 'disappearances' also with regard to acts committed by non-state actors (par. 35, 37, 43). The term is thus applied in a broad way, to all migrants whose whereabouts remain unknown. Only in paragraph 45 does the WGEID state that it will be impossible to "ascertain the whereabouts of missing or potentially disappeared migrants" where bodies are not identified.

¹⁸ UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2019), Principle 9, par. 4

^{19 &#}x27;Disappeared migrants' has been used in Concluding Observations with regard to Honduras (UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2018)), Italy (UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2019a)) and Mexico (UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2015)), while 'missing migrants' is used in the same Concluding Observations to Honduras (2018) and Italy (2019).

²⁰ UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2017), par. 5.

²¹ UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2019), Principle 1, par. 2 and Principle 12, par. 3.

In IHL, the term 'missing persons' is used, yet not defined. IHL treaty law, however, applies to persons who went missing in connection with armed conflict. Sassòli (2019), p. 339; Petrig (2015), p. 258.

²³ See, for example, UN, Geneva Convention I (1950), Art. 17; UN, Geneva Convention III (1950), Art. 120.4 (see also the obligation to furnish the persons under its jurisdiction who are liable to become POW with an identity card, art. 17); UN, Geneva Convention IV (1950), Art. 26. For more on the GC and missing persons, see Petrig (2015), pp. 257–276; ICRC (2015); ICRC (2019).

13

"mainly by the right of families to know the fate of their relatives" (Article 32, PA I).²⁴

Beyond treaty law, there are also rules of customary IHL relevant for missing and dead persons that apply in both international and non-international armed conflicts. Among these, notably, is the prohibition of enforced disappearances, the obligation to respect as far as possible family life, as well as the obligation of each party to the conflict to take all feasible measures to account for persons reported missing as a result of armed conflict and to provide their family members with any information it has on their fate.²⁵ With regard to enforced disappearances resulting from armed conflicts, States have obligations related to searching for those persons and providing information to their families both under the ICPPED and IHL. This has been explicitly highlighted in the ICPPED by including that it is without prejudice to provisions of IHL (Article 43).²⁶

Migrants and refugees living in or transiting through a State where armed conflict occurs are protected under IHL. IHL also protects therefore those that go missing as a result of the armed conflict.²⁷ States are obliged to facilitate the gathering of information of all missing persons, irrespective of their nationality or if their nationality is contested.²⁸ This clearly also includes migrants and refugees. At the same time, however, the practical applicability of the specific obligation under Article 33 (the obligation to transmit relevant information about missing persons) is with regard to migrants and refugees very limited. For those obligations to be triggered, the person would need to be reported by an adverse party. Furthermore, according to the 1987 ICRC commentaries to PA I, State parties can request information only about persons who are nationals of that party, are in some other way linked to its territory, or are family members of one of the two categories.²⁹ This interpretation of PA I makes it extremely unlikely for these obligations to arise in regard to missing migrants, although it certainly is not impossible. At the same time, although IHL only applies in situations of armed conflict, these rules can provide relevant guidance beyond these situations and, as such, can be taken into account, as appropriate, when addressing preventive measures and deaths occurring outside of armed conflicts, such as in migration contexts.³⁰

- 24 UN, Protocol Additional I to the Geneva Convention (1977), Art. 32–34. Persons going missing as a result of non-international armed conflict are provided less protection in IHL treaty law. Nonetheless, Protocol Additional II relating to the protection of victims of non-international armed conflict also contains relevant provisions. In particular, Article 8 requires parties to a conflict to take all possible measures to search for the dead and the wounded, sick and shipwrecked, who should be collected. UN, Protocol Additional II to the Geneva Convention (1977).
- 25 Henckaerts; Doswald-Beck (2008), Rule 98, 105 and 117.
- 26 See also Gaggioli (2013); Petrig (2015). On the interplay between IHL and international human rights law with regard to missing persons, see also La Vaccara (2019).
- 27 Obregón Gieseken (2017), in particular pp. 147-151 on the protection of missing and dead migrants by IHL.
- 28 Sandoz; Swiniarski; Zimmermann (1987), par. 1251-1264.

30 For such an argumentation, see Grant (2016), p. 5. The rules concerning humanitarian forensic action are especially relevant here. For a detailed account, see Gaggioli (2018).

²⁹ If there is any controversy concerning the legitimacy of the request, the interest of the families and the humanitarian character of the problems should prevail. Sandoz; Swiniarski; Zimmermann (1987), par. 1225–1227.

2 Enforced Disappearances of Migrants and Refugees (Art. 2)

A migrant or refugee is forcibly disappeared when he or she is deprived of liberty by persons acting with the authorization, support, or acquiescence of a State, followed by a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or concealment of the fate or whereabouts of this person (Article 2 ICPPED). While the ICPPED does not define the scope of 'deprivation of liberty', the wording points to a very wide interpretation of the term to include "arrest, detention, abduction or any other form of deprivation of liberty".

This section starts with presenting specific challenges with regard to enforced disappearance of migrants and refugees and then analyzes State responsibilities when more than one State were involved in such enforced disappearances.

2.1 Enforced Disappearances

Deprivation of liberty of migrants and refugees has been called to be "one of the most opaque areas of public administration,"³¹ where major human rights violations are taking place.³² Such situations might violate several provisions of the ICPPED (for example those guaranteed under Art. 17).³³ However, for the deprivation of liberty to be considered an enforced disappearance it must be followed by a refusal to acknowledge it or by a concealment of the fate or whereabouts of the person. A particular large number of migrants and refugees have been forcibly disappeared in Mexico.³⁴ As noted by the WGEID in its report after the country visit to Mexico, while they are primarily disappeared by criminal organizations, public officials from different sectors and from municipal, state and federal police forces had in some cases collaborated with the criminal organizations in the acts and hereby committed the offense of enforced disappearance.³⁵ In an effort to address the widespread problem, authorities in Mexico have established a number of mechanisms and commissions dealing specifically with instances of disappeared migrants and refugees.³⁶

The deprivation of liberty of the Turkish teacher Ayşe Erdoğan in Greece in May 2019 is an alleged deprivation of liberty which, if the details reported by the media are correct, would meet the requirement to fall within the definition of enforced disappearance. According to her statements, after entering Greece (where she wanted to apply for asylum) she was deprived of her liberty at a Greek police station for one day, and deported to Turkey. Her brother and lawyer went to the police station, but were informed that no one with that name was held at the station. Analyses of photos, videos, and WhatsApp messages seem to verify Erdoğan's version, in particular that she was in fact at the said police station.³⁷ If these allegations are true, she was

- 34 Trial International, Fundación para la Justicia y el Estado Democrático de Derecho (2018)
- 35 UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2011), par. 69.

³¹ UN, High Commission for Refugees (2014), p. 21.

³² Human Rights Watch (2013).

³³ Article 17 prohibits secret detention and contains a number of specific measures States should take with regard to the deprivation of liberty, including guaranteeing persons deprived of liberty communication with family and council and keeping up-to-date official registers and records of persons deprived of liberty.

³⁶ Citroni (2017).

³⁷ Spiegel (2020). For a similar situation from 2017, see the disappearance of the Turkish journalist Murat Capan, The New York Times (08.06.2017). See also UN, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2019), Section: 'Pushbacks at the Greece-Turkey border', where the Working Group states that it was informed about instances of such detention practices at the Evros river and is of the view that "detention of this purpose has no legal basis". See also 'secret sites for migrants in Greece', The New York Times (10.03.2020)

forcibly disappeared. That Greek authorities secretly deprived migrants and refugees of their liberty before returning them to Turkey was also one of the findings of the 2019 report of the European Committee for the Prevention of Torture, although Greek authorities denied that such practice is taking place.³⁸

Similar cases were reported from Croatia, where migrants and refugees were allegedly deprived of their liberty, inter alia, in police stations, cars and vans.³⁹ A case is currently pending at the European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR) filed by three Syrian nationals alleging that they were deprived of their liberty by Croatian police and forcibly returned to Bosnia and Herzegovina.⁴⁰ Their alleged deprivation of liberty lasted for a couple of hours. However, there is no time-restriction to an enforced disappearance according to the ICPPED, and the reappearance of the forcibly disappeared person does not influence the attribution of the situation as an enforced disappearance.⁴¹

Thus, any form of deprivation of liberty of migrants and refugees, irrespective of its duration, that is subsequently followed by a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or concealment of the fate or whereabouts of the person, amounts to an enforced disappearance under the ICPPED.⁴² In trans-border situations, in particular when the migrant or refugee is travelling by themselves, there might be no one asking about the person deprived of its liberty, so it can be difficult to prove a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or concealment of the fate or whereabouts of this person. Nevertheless, in an enforced disappearance case, the refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty can also occur after the person reappears.

Migrants and refugees are not always deprived their liberty in dedicated places, as they are also held in vehicles or at unofficial sites. A recent controversy arose with regard to so-called transit zones on Hungarian borders. The authorities insisted that those persons cannot be considered deprived of their liberty, as they were free to leave to Serbia.43 This was upheld by the ECtHR, which ruled in November 2019 that the presence of the persons in the transit zones did not constitute a deprivation of liberty.⁴⁴ A contrary view was taken by the European Court of Justice in a judgment in May 2020, in which they ruled that placing third-country nationals permanently in a restricted and closed transit zone where their movements are limited and monitored and from which they cannot legally leave voluntarily constitutes a deprivation of liberty.45

In other contexts, migrants and refugees disappear once they are released. For example, it was reported in 2020 that Nigerian⁴⁶ and Algerian⁴⁷ authorities deprive migrants and refugees of their liberty and then drop them in the desert, after which they disappear. Cases in which authorities do not refuse to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty, or do not conceal the fate or whereabouts of the disappeared persons, are not cases of enforced disappearance. They might however still be in violation of ICPPED provisions, such as the obligation to include in official registers the date and time of release of the detained person (Article 17.3 (h)).

- 39 Human Rights Watch (2018); Amnesty International (2019).
- 40 CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2020).

- 43 See for example UN, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2019a), par. 53.
- 44 CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2019).
- 45 EU, Court of Justice of the European Union (2020).
- 46 The New Humanitarian (2020), for similar accounts from 2018 see The New Humanitarian (2018).
- 47 Alarme Phone Sahara (2020).

³⁸ CoE, European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (2019), par. 140-143.

⁴¹ As confirmed by the CED, see UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2016). This is the only view adopted by the CED in an individual communication. There are however substantial differences in how various international judicial bodies approach enforced disappearances. See for example: Nowak (2014).

⁴² Enforced disappearances are also included in the Statute of the International Criminal Court. The definition in the statute includes a temporal element that states that the deprivation of liberty must last "for a prolonged period of time" (Article 7.2 (i)). This is not included in any definition or interpretation of enforced disappearance in international human rights law. For more on the temporal element see: Citroni (2012). See also Giorgou (2013) on another added element in the Rome Statute definition namely the possibility of non-state actors to perform the act of enforced disappearance.

A particular challenge within migration is that even though NGOs often ask for information about migrants or refugees deprived of liberty, some States still do not allow NGOs to obtain this kind of information, limiting thus de facto the possibility of establishing the fate and/or whereabouts. While the ICPPED does not explicitly require States to allow for organizations or associations to obtain information on persons deprived of their liberty, it obliges States to "guarantee the right to form and participate freely in organizations and associations concerned with attempting to establish the circumstances of enforced disappearances and the fate of disappeared persons, and to assist victims of enforced disappearance." (Article 24.7). It could be argued, that to establish the circumstances and assist victims, NGOs should be able to obtain information on persons deprived of their liberty. Such an interpretation of the ICPPED would oblige States to ensure NGOs the right to acquire information about the deprivation of liberty.

In some instances, it might be difficult to establish the State involvement necessary to classify an event as an enforced disappearance. Proposed ways to assess necessary acquiescence will be analysed in section 2.2 (with focus on the responsibility of different States) and section 3 (with focus on non-state actors). While a disappearance might not always be considered an enforced disappearance if no State involvement has been established, a complete, independent, and impartial investigation needs to take place to rule out a potential enforced disappearance.⁴⁸

Main conclusion: Deprivation of liberty of migrants and refugees, if followed by a refusal to acknowledge it, or by concealment of the fate or whereabouts of the persons, is an enforced disappearance, irrespective of its duration and where it takes place.

2.2 Enforced Disappearances in Which More Than One State Was Involved

Sometimes more than one State is involved in the enforced disappearances of migrants and refugees. This poses practical challenges for family members (for example where to look for the forcibly disappeared person and where to file a report to); and leads to legal questions concerning State responsibility.

Every State that authorizes, supports, or acquiesces to an enforced disappearance commits the enforced disappearance; thus, more than one State can be responsible for the same enforced disappearance. If a State has not authorized, supported or acquiesced to the enforced disappearances it still can be held responsible; as aiding or assisting, directing or coercing another State to commit an internationally wrongful act also triggers international responsibility.⁴⁹

Examples of enforced disappearances in which more than one State was involved, include some of the enforced disappearances committed within Operation Condor; a multilateral counter-insurgency operation in South America between 1970 and 1980. The cooperation was based on written agreements; so, in this case there is no doubt about responsibility of States involved in the enforced disappearances.⁵⁰

In the last decade, Chinese authorities have repeatedly been accused of forcibly "repatriating" people they consider Chinese nationals (some of whom are citizens of other countries) from inter alia Hong Kong, Vietnam and Myanmar. Those alleged enforced disappearances may or may not be supported by the States in which they took place.⁵¹ To establish the responsibility of the State where it took place, it is necessary to establish whether it authorized, supported or acquiesced to the enforced disappearances; or assisted actions of Chinese authorities in any other way.

⁴⁸ UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2011), par. 21.

⁴⁹ See International Law Commission (2001), Articles 16–19; see also Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte (2017).

⁵⁰ Duhaime; Thibault (2017), pp. 576–577.

⁵¹ Foreign Policy (2018).

The alleged enforced disappearance of Trinh Xuân Thanh, a former Vietnamese politician and businessman, in June 2017 by Vietnamese authorities in Germany, is an example of an instance in which the State where the alleged enforced disappearances occurred does not seem to be involved in the act. Trinh Xuân Thanh, who was at that time seeking asylum in Berlin, was allegedly deprived of his liberty and repatriated to Vietnam. Seven days later, Vietnamese authorities issued a statement that he had turned himself in. While the politician confirmed this himself on television, his lawyer suggested that this might have been said under duress. German authorities accused the Vietnamese intelligence service and embassy of kidnapping him.⁵²

A well-known example of an enforced disappearance is the so-called extraordinary rendition of Hassan Mustafa Osama Nasr in 2003 by CIA agents in Italy. The Egyptian, who was granted asylum in Italy, was deprived of his liberty and transferred to Egypt. While Italian courts convicted the involved CIA agents, none of them served the sentence. The ECtHR, which stated earlier that the practice of abduction and detention of terrorist-suspects by the CIA amounted to enforced disappearances as defined in the ICPPED,⁵³ found Italy responsible for the violation of human rights norms.⁵⁴

When States cooperate to conduct an enforced disappearance, for example by transferring the person between authorities, there are no doubts about attributing responsibility to both States. However, as shown in the examples above, sometimes the enforced disappearance is conducted by authorities of one State on the territory of another State. When the State in which the disappearance occurred at least acquiesced to the deprivation of liberty conducted by another State, it is also responsible for committing the enforced disappearance. Circumstances in each situation should be analysed on a case-to-case basis to establish whether acquiescence has occurred. This study proposes to assess State involvement on the basis of whether relevant authorities knew of the disappearance knew – or should have known – of the enforced disappearance and failed to take measures within their powers which, judged reasonable, might have been expected to prevent the enforced disappearance.⁵⁵ The proposed test as such encompasses: 1) the possible knowledge of the deprivation of liberty, and 2) the possibility to prevent it.

However, even if no State responsibility has been established with regard to the State in which the enforced disappearance took place, there are a number of obligations from the ICPPED which still apply to that State. Each State should establish competence to exercise jurisdiction when an enforced disappearance is committed in any territory under its jurisdiction (Article 9.1 (a)). The State also needs to ensure that the alleged enforced disappearance can be reported to competent authorities who will undertake a prompt and impartial investigation; or (if there is reasonable grounds to believe that an enforced disappearance has occurred) undertake an investigation even if no formal complaint has been submitted (Article 12). ICPPED obligations also arise with regard to victims of enforced disappearances ('victims' being both the forcibly disappeared person and all that have suffered harm as a direct result of the enforced disappearance).⁵⁶ According to the ICPPED those obligations refer to "each State" and therefore are not limited to the State where the alleged enforced disappearance occurred. However, those obligations create a number of practical challenges

⁵² Deutsche Welle (2017).

⁵³ CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2012), par. 240.

⁵⁴ CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2016).

⁵⁵ See the ECtHR approach with regard to the obligation to prevent a risk to life: CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2000), par. 86 and CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2009), par. 97–100. For more on the scope and context of the obligation to undertake preventive activities, see Vermeulen (2012), pp. 402–413.

Article 24 provides for a number of measures that need to be taken with regard to victims of enforced disappearance, including all those that suffered harm as a direct result of an enforced disappearance: provide the right to know the truth regarding the circumstances of the enforced disappearance, the progress and results of the investigation, and the fate of the forcibly disappeared person (24.2); provide the right to obtain reparation and prompt, fair, and adequate compensation (24.4); take appropriate steps with regard to the legal situation of forcibly disappeared persons whose fate has not been clarified and that of their relatives, in fields such as social welfare, financial matters, family law, and property rights (24.6); guarantee the right to form and participate freely in organizations and associations concerned with attempting to establish the circumstances of enforced disappearances and the fate of forcibly disappeared persons, and to assist victims of enforced disappearance (24.7).

in migration contexts, namely the scope of obligation with regard to relatives of forcibly disappeared persons in other States. As those obligations are crucial within the migration context, it would be beneficial for the CED to take a clear stance on how they should be approached. For example: States should clearly regulate the legal situation of the disappeared persons whose fate has not been clarified, and that of their relatives, in fields such as social welfare, financial matters, family law and property rights (Article 24.6); and guarantee the right to form and participate freely in organizations and associations related to enforced disappearance (Article 24.7). Applying those two rights in States that were not responsible for an enforced disappearance does not appear to pose challenges. Furthermore, each State has to take appropriate measures to search for, locate and release disappeared persons; and, in the event of death, to locate, respect and return their remains (Article 24.3). This can also concern States that did not commit the enforced disappearances if, for example, they are in possession of evidence or witnesses are within their jurisdiction. If the State is involved in an investigation or search, relatives need to be informed about progress and results (Article 24.2).

Last but not least, within the increasing externalization of migration policies, some States are supporting and financing practices taking place in other States and carried out by other States.57 When a migrant or refugee is forcibly disappeared by State authorities that are financed by another State, the question of the responsibility of the financing State arises. For example: in 2020 Italy renewed its agreement with the Libyan coastguard. With this agreement, Italy will continue to provide financial assistance to Libya to train the coastguard in migrant rescue operations. While it is not entirely clear how the financial assistance will exactly be used, there are very serious allegations of enforced disappearances occurring in the centers where the returned people are detained.⁵⁸ The IOM found in April 2020 that over half of the persons returned by the Libyan coastguard during 2020 remain unaccounted for.⁵⁹ Given that Italy is financing Libyan authorities, and these same authorities are forcibly disappearing migrants and refugees, Italy's responsibility for the enforced disappearance would need to be assessed. When using the above proposed test, it would need to be analysed whether the authorities knew (or should have known) of the enforced disappearances and failed to take measures within their powers, which, judged reasonable, might have been expected to prevent the enforced disappearance.⁶⁰

Main conclusion: All States that authorize, support or acquiesced to an enforced disappearance are responsible for the enforced disappearance; consequently, more than one State can be responsible for an enforced disappearance.

Challenges:

- How to assess acquiescence, when more than one State is involved in the enforced disappearance?
 - Proposed test: whether relevant authorities knew (or should have known) of the enforced disappearances and failed to take measures within their powers; which, if judged reasonable, might have been expected to prevent it.
- What are the obligations of the State, where the enforced disappearance occurred, when it was not involved in the act?
 - At least: 1) exercise jurisdiction when necessary, 2) allow for reporting or undertake ex officio investigation if there are reasonable grounds to do so, and 3) meet relevant obligations under Article 24.
- What are the obligations resulting from Article 24 in trans-border enforced disappearances (more than one State involved, victims in different States etc.)?
 - Each State shall take measures under Article 24 with regard to victims of enforced disappearances. The practical applicability in trans-border contexts would benefit from an interpretation by the CED.

⁵⁷ Spijkerboer (2018); Costello; Mann (2020).

⁵⁸ Info Migrant (2020).

⁵⁹ IOM (2020).

⁶⁰ On due diligence policies in the context of externalization of migration policies, see: Ferstman (2020); Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte (2017), pp. 44-46.

3 Deprivation of Liberty by Non-State Actors (Art. 3)

The ICPPED obliges States to take appropriate measures to investigate acts defined under Article 2 of the ICPPED (enforced disappearances), committed by persons or groups of persons acting without the authorization, support, or acquiescence of the State. Persons responsible for such acts shall be brought to justice (Article 3).

For an act to fall within Article 3, the persons depriving the migrant or refugee of their liberty need to refuse to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or conceal their fate or whereabouts. This excludes for example cases of abduction for ransom.⁶¹ Some disappearances of migrants and refugees by non-state actors are short-term, lasting for a couple of hours or days. The ICPPED does not clearly state whether the length of disappearances influences the possibility that an act can be considered to fall within Article 3. However, as Article 3 directly appeals to the definition in Article 2, it can be argued that per analogy to the CED's interpretation of Article 2, it also includes short-term deprivation of liberty.⁶²

Disappearances of migrants and refugees in Mexico are widespread and, as mentioned above, primarily committed by criminal organizations. The Inter-American Commission of Human Rights found that criminal groups were abducting entire busloads of people in one Mexican municipality.⁶³ Mexican State authorities have been repeatedly accused of taking part in disappearances of migrants,⁶⁴ and the WGEID reminded in this context, that "a potential enforced disappearance may only be ruled out after a complete, independent and impartial investigation".⁶⁵ If a disappearance was committed by a non-state actor, Mexico is obliged to investigate the acts and bring those responsible to justice. However, if State involvement has been established, other ICPPED obligations arise, in particular with regard to the victims (Article 24).

Trafficking (the deprivation of liberty for the purpose of exploitation) falls within Article 3, when those responsible for the act refuse to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or conceal the fate or whereabouts of the person.⁶⁶ In some cases, State authorities are involved in trafficking in persons, which then makes it an enforced disappearance. For example, in a 2019 report the UN Special Rapporteur on trafficking in persons identified corruption as one of the factors leading to the lack of investigations into trafficking in Nigeria.⁶⁷ It has been similarly reported that in Egypt and Sudan traffickers and local officers worked together to prey on Eritrean migrants and refugees, who are deceived and deprived of their liberty on their journeys or from refugees camps.68

66 "'[t]rafficking in persons' shall mean the recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of persons, by means of the threat or use of force or other forms of coercion, of abduction, of fraud, of deception, of the abuse of power or of a position of vulnerability or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the consent of a person having control over another person, for the purpose of exploitation." UN, General Assembly (2001), Art. 3(a).

67 UN, Special Rapporteur on trafficking in persons, especially women and children (2019), par. 42, 62, 67.

68 IOM (2014), p. 121–122.

⁶¹ For instances of the deprivation of liberty of migrants for ransom, see IOM (2014), p. 122.

⁶² UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2016).

⁶³ Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (2013).

⁶⁴ UN, Committee on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (2011), par. 29; see also UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2015), par. 23.

⁶⁵ UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2017), par. 21.

Deprivation of liberty by non-state actors can also be performed by employers.⁶⁹ Those practices can fall within Article 3 as well, when they are followed by a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty, or concealment of the fate or whereabouts of a person. Migrants and refugees are particularly vulnerable to such a situation. For example, the sponsorship-system (kafala) in place in some Gulf countries creates opportunities for such practices by requiring unskilled laborers to have an in-country sponsor responsible for their visa and legal status.⁷⁰ In consequence, many domestic workers are exploited and denied the possibility to contact their families. As a response to this practice, the Nepalese government adopted in 2017 a travel ban on female Nepalese citizens journeying to work in the Gulf countries. While this was aimed at protecting them from exploitation and abuse, it made Nepali women more vulnerable, as in effect they can reach Gulf countries only as undocumented workers, which makes them even more prone to be exploited by their employer.⁷¹ In this case, if domestic workers were made to disappear by their employers, the obligations to take appropriate measures to investigate such a deprivation of liberty and bring those responsible to justice would arise with regard to authorities of the country where this happened (in this case the Gulf countries). If the disappearance was authorized, supported, or acquiesced to by State authorities, it was an enforced disappearance. While the primary responsibility lies clearly with the country where the migrant worker was disappeared by the employer, the sending country (Nepal) is also under an obligation to investigate.

Main conclusions: States are obliged to investigate and bring to justice disappearances committed by non-state actors that are followed by a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty, or concealment of the fate or whereabouts of a person. When disappearances by non-state actors are authorized, supported or acquiesced to by State authorities, it becomes an enforced disappearance.

Challenges:

- Does Article 3 also include short-term disappearances?
 - It may be argued that, per analogy to Article
 2, it also includes short-term disappearances.
- How to assess acquiescence of the State, when the disappearance was conducted by non-state actors?
 - Proposed test: whether relevant authorities knew (or should have known) of the disappearance committed by the non-state actor and failed to take measures within their powers, which, judged reasonable, might have been expected to prevent it.

⁶⁹ For more on different forms of deprivation of liberty by third parties, see: UN, Human Rights Committee (2014), par. 7.

⁷⁰ International Labour Organization (2015).

⁷¹ The Guardian (14.02.2020) indicates that Nepali male workers in the Gulf who can enter the countries legally are entitled to consular protection, including repatriation and subsidies if they become ill.

4 The Prohibition of Expulsions, Returns, Surrenders, or Extraditions (Art. 16)

The ICPPED prohibits expulsions, returns, surrenders, or extraditions to States where there are substantial grounds for believing that the person would be in danger of being subjected to an enforced disappearance (Article 16). Thus, the principle of non-refoulement (the prohibition to transfer a person from one State to another when there are substantial grounds for believing that the person would be in danger of being subjected to violations of certain fundamental rights) is enshrined in the ICPPED.⁷²

Enforced disappearances may also occur in the course of expulsions, returns, surrenders, or extraditions. When migrants and refugees are deprived of their liberty by State authorities (including through acquiescence) while being prevented from crossing a border, this can constitute an enforced disappearance if it is subsequently denied by authorities or the fate or whereabouts of the person are concealed. It is not relevant where the deprivation of liberty occurred or how long it lasted.

Enforced disappearances in the context of expulsions, returns, surrenders, or extraditions can also be attributed to more than one State. For example, families of ten persons who allegedly forcibly disappeared in 2007 in the territorial waters of Tunisia on their way to Italy submitted their cases to the WGEID. The cases were transmitted to Italian and Algerian authorities, but also to the European Border and Coast Guard Agency (Frontex).⁷³ Italy and Frontex sent replies, which the WGEID considered insufficient.⁷⁴ While each of the said States and Frontex may have information on the disappeared persons, to find out whether there was a violation of the ICPPED, it is relevant to establish whether any of them has:

- authorized, supported, or acquiesced to depriving them of liberty, which can be regarded as an enforced disappearance (Article 2); or
- expelled, returned, surrendered, or extradited them to another State where there are substantial grounds for believing that they would be in danger of being subjected to an enforced disappearance (Article 16).

Involvement in each of these acts is a violation of the ICPPED. Thus, with regard to the same situation, depending on their involvement, a number of States could be held responsible for both violations, or one State could be responsible for conducting an enforced disappearance, and others for the violation of non-refoulement obligations. Additionally, aiding or assisting, directing, or coercing another State to commit an internationally wrongful act also triggers international responsibility.⁷⁵ Involvement and actions of all States need to thus be analysed closely to establish responsibility.

The practice of "pushbacks" (preventing persons from crossing a border by forcibly returning them)⁷⁶ has become frequent, as evidenced at Australian⁷⁷ and at European Union borders.⁷⁸ A State preventing persons within their jurisdiction from crossing from a country in which there are substantial

⁷² ICRC (2018).

UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2017a), par. 93–94.

UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2017b), par. 122–123.

⁷⁵ International Law Commission (2001), Articles 16-19.

⁷⁶ Oxfam (2017).

⁷⁷ Kalpouzos (2020).

⁷⁸ CoE, Parliamentary Assembly (2019); CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2018).

grounds to believe that they would be in danger of being subjected to enforced disappearances, constitutes a violation of Article 16. For example, Syria can be currently regarded as a country with an extraordinarily high level of likelihood of enforced disappearances.⁷⁹ A State preventing persons within their jurisdiction from entering from Syria, therefore, could be regarded as a violation of the ICPPED.

The CED has not yet made reference to so-called "chain-refoulement" (the transferring of a person from one State to another where there is a risk that the receiving authorities would transfer the person to a third State in violation of the principle of non-refoulement).⁸⁰ However, the prohibition of such practices is included in the non-refoulement principle;⁸¹ and other UN treaty bodies have explicitly stated that this practice is in violation of a State's legal obligations.⁸² Consequently, it can be argued that Article 16 prohibits States to transfer persons to a State where there is a risk of further transfer to a third State in which they will face a threat of enforced disappearance.

The principle of non-refoulement also prohibits transfer of individuals where the fundamental rights violation emanates from non-state actors, and where authorities in the State of return were unable or unwilling to protect those persons.⁸³ A Human Rights Watch report, for example, identifies that deported Salvadorans who resided in the US for an extended period of time face several unique risks once back in El Salvador, including disappearance by criminal groups.⁸⁴ While the CED has not yet taken a stance on this issue, based on the general interpretation of non-refoulement obligation,85 if demonstrated that El Salvadoran authorities are unable or unwilling to protect, Article 16 would prohibit a transfer to El Salvador of Salvadorans who resided in the US for

an extended period of time and are as such in danger of being disappeared by criminal groups.

Main conclusions: Every deprivation of liberty in the context of expulsions, returns, surrenders, and extraditions is an enforced disappearance when followed by a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or by concealment of the fate or whereabouts of the person (irrespective of the duration and place of deprivation of liberty).

While the CED has not explicitly positioned itself with regard to chain-refoulement and refoulement to States where persons would be in danger of disappearances by non-state actors, the interpretation of the principle of non-refoulement points to the fact, that those instances are also prohibited under Article 16.

Challenges:

- How to assess the responsibility under the ICPPED when different States are involved in expulsions, returns, surrenders, or extraditions?
 - The involvement of each authorities in:
 1) the alleged enforced disappearance; and/or 2) breach of non-refoulement obligation, needs to be thoroughly assessed, to establish responsibility. Each State can be responsible for both.

85 Droege (2008); UN, High Commission for Refugees (2000).

⁷⁹ Syrian Network for Human Rights (2019).

⁸⁰ ICRC (2018).

⁸¹ Droege (2008).

UN, Human Rights Committee (2004), par. 12; UN, Committee against Torture (1997), par. 2.

⁸³ ICRC (2018).

⁸⁴ Human Rights Watch (2020), pp. 37, 53, 86.

5 Obligation to Undertake an Investigation (Art. 12.2)

States shall undertake investigations where there are reasonable grounds to believe that an enforced disappearance occurred, including in cases where no formal complaint has been filed. The obligation is particularly relevant in migration contexts, as the possible undocumented status and lack of family and friends in the State where the enforced disappearance occurred increases the likelihood that no-one reports it.

The ICPPED requires States to undertake ex officio investigations when there are "reasonable grounds" to believe that an enforced disappearance occurred. While the CED has not yet elaborated on how those reasonable grounds should be assessed and what factors should be considered, the CED Guiding Principles for the search for disappeared persons can be used as a reference point. The Guiding Principle require States to conduct the search under the presumption that the person is alive and that the search should begin without delay.⁸⁶ It is of utmost relevance to initiate an investigation as soon as reasonable grounds arise, as the first days after a disappearance are crucial both for the investigation (to secure evidence, hear witnesses) and for the re-appearance of the disappeared person.⁸⁷ The Guiding Principles further state that the search should be initiated "as soon as the competent authorities become aware, by any means, or have indications that a person has been subjected to disappearance" (Principle 6, par. 1). This understanding of the requirement to undertake a search can also be applied to assess "reasonable grounds" to undertake ex officio investigations under Article 12.2.

While the investigation into an enforced disappearance should be conducted under the presumption that the person is alive (as is the case when searching for persons), the obligation to undertake an investigation is also prompted when unmarked graves are discovered. This is important, as remains belonging to migrants and refugees are less likely to be identified.88 Unless circumstances clearly indicate other reasons (for example, that the person died due to natural causes) there are reasonable grounds to believe that an enforced disappearance occurred. Examples here are the mass graves of Burmese discovered in Thailand and Malaysia;89 and graves found in Mexico containing migrants and refugees from various Central and South American countries.⁹⁰

Within the ex officio investigation, States might need to reach out to families in their countries of origin. This can be necessary, for example with regard to vulnerable families from rural areas. While no State undertook such measures in an organized and broad manner, there are some local initiatives that have proven successful. For example, in 2014 an Italian police officer set up a Facebook page in cooperation with the local Syrian community to reach families of migrants whose remains were found, with the aim to identify them and inform the families about their fate. Those efforts enabled the identification of the found remains. At the same time the use of social media can in certain situations threaten the safety of family members left behind, and such a method needs to comply with data protection regulations.⁹¹

⁸⁶ UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2019), Principle 1, Principle 6.

⁸⁷ On the "crucial early days" see also CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2005), par. 139.

⁸⁸ Kovras; Robins (2016).

⁸⁹ Deutsche Welle (2015).

⁹⁰ Citroni (2017).

⁹¹ Wired (2017). For more on the social media approach to access families of missing migrants, see IOM (2019), pp. 33–34.

Main conclusion: The obligation to undertake an investigation ex officio is particularly relevant in cases concerning migrants and refugees.

Challenges:

- How should "reasonable grounds" to believe that an enforced disappearance occurred, which triggers an Article 12.2 ex officio investigation, be assessed?
 - The CED's Guiding Principles could serve as an indicator, and as such the investigation should be initiated "as soon as the competent authorities become aware, by any means, or have indications that a person has been subjected to disappearance".

6 The Right to Report (Art. 12.1)

Persons reporting an alleged enforced disappearance in the context of migration are in a vulnerable situation due to various factors, including language and knowledge barriers and the fact that they often are in a different country than the country in which the enforced disappearance took place.

The State obligation to ensure the right to report is not limited to persons whose legal status is regulated. This is extremely relevant in the migration context, for the status of some of the forcibly disappeared and/or the person who wishes to report the enforced disappearance might not be documented. Article 12.1 requires States to ensure the right to report to all of them. The right to report shall be granted to "any individual who alleges that a person has been subjected to enforced disappearance". It is therefore not restricted to family or those who have suffered as a direct result of an enforced disappearance.

The ICPPED obliges States to ensure the right of any individual who alleges that a person has been subjected to enforced disappearance to report alleged enforced disappearances to 'competent authorities.' Thus, 'competent authorities' can apply to:

- State(s) that committed the enforced disappearance and/or are the State in which the alleged enforced disappearance occurred, and;
- the State of residence of the reporting persons.

However, the arising obligation will differ in each situation.

Obligations of States that committed the enforced disappearance and/or where the alleged enforced disappearance occurred As persons reporting the enforced disappearance of migrants and refugees often encounter a number of challenges and barriers, States need to first and foremost ensure that such enforced disappearances can be reported with ease. While States must safeguard mechanisms that enable reporting, they enjoy a wide discretion with regard to the means. Article 12 does not oblige a person wishing to report to enter the State where the disappearance took place and as such reporting needs to be made possible from the country of residence.92 The ICPPED does not require States to set up a procedure that allows reporting from abroad, but this would be hugely beneficial in migration contexts. A good practice was implemented by Mexican authorities, which have been collecting complaints concerning forcibly disappeared migrants and refugees through Mexican consulates and embassies in Honduras, El Salvador, and Guatemala.93

Obligations of reporting in persons' States of residence

The State of residence of persons who wish to report an enforced disappearance that occurred in another State can realize the obligation under Article 12.1 in two ways. First, it can receive the report and pass it on to the State, where the alleged enforced disappearances occurred. Second, it can take measures to ensure that the State where the enforced disappearance occurred makes it possible to report, for example through diplomatic channels. The same holds true if more than one State is alleged to be involved in the enforced disappearance. Those obligations are underlined by

92

While this concerns the effective participation in search processes and not the reporting of alleged disappearances for the purposes of investigation, the CED Guiding Principles require States to "ensure the effective participation in search processes, from their countries of residence". UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2019), Principle 9, par. 4.

93 Citroni (2017), pp. 755-756.

Article 15 which obliges States to cooperate with each other and afford one another the greatest measure of mutual assistance in the search and with view to assisting victims of enforced disappearance.

In the context of migration, persons reporting might not know exactly in which country the migrant or refugee was forcibly disappeared if the disappearance occurred at a border, within a transnational operation or en route. For persons wishing to report such an enforced disappearance, it would be easiest to report it to one State - for example the State of residence - who would then pass on the reports to the States that are allegedly involved, and inform the persons reporting on the progress. As this can be crucial for exercising the right to report enforced disappearances in migration context, but carries practical challenges, it would be beneficial for the CED to clarify State obligations in the context of Article 12 and 15 in such a situation.

Main conclusion: States that have committed an enforced disappearance and/or States in which an alleged enforced disappearance occurred must make it possible to report it for all persons, including those without regulated legal status and persons living outside its borders.

States in which persons wishing to report an alleged enforced disappearance reside, must make it possible to report it.

Challenge:

 The obligations in cases when persons wishing to report do not know which State(s) committed the alleged enforced disappearance are not clear.

7 The Obligation of States to Cooperate and Afford Greatest Measure of Mutual Assistance (Art. 14, 15)

The ICPPED requires State parties to cooperate and afford one another the greatest measures of mutual assistance in:

- criminal proceedings brought in respect of an offence of enforced disappearance (Article 14.1);
- assisting victims of enforced disappearance;
- searching for, locating, and releasing forcibly disappeared persons; and,
- in the event of death, exhuming, identifying, and returning their remains (Article 15).

The obligation to cooperate and afford one another the greatest measure of mutual assistance with view to assisting victims of enforced disappearance (Article 15) is broad in scope and can entail different actions. As the ICPPED recognizes that any individual who suffered harm as a direct result of enforced disappearance is a victim thereof (Article 24.1), this obligation includes also those who suffered as a direct result of enforced disappearances of migrants and refugees. The scope the cooperation and mutual assistance takes depends on the needs and particular circumstances; but, as argued above, this must include assistance by the State of residence in reporting the alleged enforced disappearance (Article 12.1).

While the ICPPED does not specify the form of the cooperation and assistance under Article 14 and 15, the CED's Guiding Principles specify how cooperation and assistance are supposed to be ar-

ranged with regard to the search in migration contexts. According to the Guiding Principles, States should "develop cooperation agreements and establish competent authorities to allow for effective coordination in the search for disappeared persons at each stage of migration".⁹⁴ The cooperation should ensure rapid and secure exchange of information and documentation. Additionally, States should adopt specific instruments to ensure effective participation of families of forcibly disappeared persons from their country of residence, which also requires cooperation between the State of residence and the State(s) where the search is taking place.

Thus, three specific obligations concerning cooperation and mutual assistance with regard to searches in migration contexts arise from the Guiding Principles; namely the obligation to:

- establish competent authorities;
- develop cooperation agreements; and
- adopt specific instruments to ensure the effective participation of families from abroad.

These same three obligations should also be met by States in order to:

- enable their cooperation in criminal proceedings;
- assist victims; and
- return remains in the case of death.

A crucial part of cooperation and mutual assistance lies in sharing information: this is key to establishing the fate of enforced disappeared migrants and refugees.⁹⁵ Thus, in the case of enforced disappearances within migration contexts, sharing information should be at the center of cooperation between States. In doing so, States need to ensure the safety of the victims of the enforced disappearances, complainants and witnesses (Articles 12, 19).⁹⁶

Because both Article 14 and 15 explicitly refer to 'State Parties', States are not obliged to cooperate with and afford greatest measure of mutual assistance to States that are not parties to the ICPPED. However, some obligations to cooperate with States that are not parties to the ICPPED in the context of disappeared migrants and refugees arise on the basis of other provisions. For example, ensuring the right to report (Article 12.2) is not limited to enforced disappearances that occur in a State Party to the ICPPED. Similarly, re-establishing identity, nationality, name, and family relations of forcibly disappeared children and children of forcibly disappeared parents or legal guardians in trans-border contexts will require cooperation with other States. This cooperation is not restricted to State Parties of the ICPPED (Article 25.4). Thus, with regard to specific issues, States are obliged to cooperate with States that are not State Parties to the ICPPED.

Main conclusions: States are obliged to cooperate and afford one another the greatest measure of mutual assistance in enforced disappearance cases in: 1) criminal proceedings;
2) assisting victims of enforced disappearance;
3) searching for, locating, and releasing forcibly disappeared persons;
4) in the event of death - exhuming, identifying, and returning remains.

Challenges:

- What form should cooperation and affording the greatest measure of mutual assistance take?
 - While the ICPPED does not specify specific measures, the CED's Guiding Principles can serve as a basis. States should therefore: 1) establish competent authorities; 2) develop cooperation agreements; 3) adopt specific instruments ensuring the effective participation of families from abroad.

⁹⁵ ICRC, IOM, EAAF (2019).

⁹⁶ UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2019). See also Principle 9, par. 3.

8 Particular Protection Provided to Children (Art. 25)

States shall take measures to prevent and punish under criminal law the wrongful removal of children who are subjected to enforced disappearances or whose parents or legal guardians are subjected to enforced disappearances. They shall also take measures to search for and identify such children, as well as assist one another in searching, identifying and locating the children. Additionally, States should have procedures to review adoptions or placement procedures and annul those that originated in an enforced disappearance. In all cases, the best interest of the child must be considered (Article 25).

The enforced disappearance of children or parents in migration contexts poses particular practical and legal challenges. For example, when a family member is forcibly disappeared and the family is further separated by an international border, preserving or re-establishing the identity, including their nationality, name and family relations of children (Article 25.4) requires cooperation and assistance between States.

The CED's Guiding Principles specify that States should develop and carry out search actions and plans that take into account the extreme vulnerability of disappeared children. They also should take specific coordinated measures to prevent disappearances of unaccompanied children. Importantly, according to the Guiding Principles, where there is doubt as to the individual's age, it should be assumed they are a minor.⁹⁷ This is particularly relevant given that there are accounts in which authorities have decided in migration contexts to classify children as adults; resulting in the children being excluded from additional protection.⁹⁸ Children travelling from Central and Southern America to the US and migrant children being detained in the US have received particular attention in recent years, due to the dire situation and the huge number of affected children.⁹⁹ While authorities often choose to place such children in detention centers, the UN Global Study on Children Deprived of Liberty argues that migration-related detention of children should be prohibited.¹⁰⁰ In 2019, US border authorities apprehended 76,020 unaccompanied migrants, as well as 473,682 "family units" (a group consisting of children with at least one adult family member).¹⁰¹ The children, including infants and toddlers, were detained and often separated from their families.¹⁰²

Children also go missing on other migration routes. Kazem Othman, for example, a Syrian refugee residing in Germany, reported that his son disappeared after the boat on which he crossed from Turkey to Greece capsized. Subsequently, he was contacted by persons alleging that the child was adopted in Greece and they provided him with a picture. He was still searching for his son when he reported this.¹⁰³

States are obliged to annul any adoption or placement of children that originated in an enforced disappearance (Article 25.4). Thus, if the circumstances preceding the adoption amount to an enforced disappearance (including if the enforced disappearance took place in another country) States are obliged to annul the adoption.

⁹⁷ UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2019), Principle 4, par. 2; Principle 8, par. 8; Principle 9, par. 1.

⁹⁸ Human Rights Watch (2018a).

⁹⁹ UN, UNICEF (2016); Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (2015).

¹⁰⁰ Nowak (2019). See also: UN, General Assembly (2019), par. 56–60 for migration related detention of children. See also: CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2006).

¹⁰¹ U.S. Customs and Border Protection (2019).

¹⁰² An Associated Press investigation revealed that deported parents may lose their children to adoption in the US; Associated Press (09.01.2018).

¹⁰³ ICMP (2018).

9 Conclusions

As this analysis has shown, every deprivation of liberty of migrants and refugees, if followed by a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty; and/or a concealment of the fate or whereabouts of the persons, is an enforced disappearance, irrespective of its duration and where it takes place. In trans-border situations, in particular when migrants or refugees are travelling alone, there might be no-one asking about the persons deprived of liberty and so it can be difficult to prove a refusal to acknowledge the deprivation of liberty or concealment of the fate or whereabouts of these persons. However, when the authorities deny that the persons have been deprived of their liberty after they were released, this also would constitute an enforced disappearance.

Although NGOs may ask for information about a migrant or refugee deprived of liberty, some States do not allow NGOs to obtain this information. This de facto limits possibilities to establish the fate and/or whereabouts of a disappeared migrant or refugee. It could be argued that to establish the circumstances and assist victims (Article 24.7), NGOs should be able to obtain information on persons deprived of their liberty.

A necessary element for classifying an event as an enforced disappearance is to establish State responsibility for a disappearance. The ICPPED foresees that this can take the form of authorization, support, or acquiescence. It is challenging to establish acquiescence in migration contexts, in particular when they are committed by non-state actors (Article 3), and when more than one State is involved. To assess whether acquiescence has taken place, this study proposes to test whether relevant authorities knew, or should have known, of the enforced disappearance and failed to take measures within their powers, which, judged reasonable, might have been expected to prevent the enforced disappearance.

When more than one State is involved in an enforced disappearance, questions concerning State responsibility arise. Every State that authorizes, supports or acquiesces to an enforced disappearance commits the enforced disappearance; thus, more than one State can be responsible for the same enforced disappearance. This can occur in various circumstances- for example: 1) when more States cooperate in the enforced disappearances; or 2) when one State commits enforced disappearances on the territory of another State or as part of the externalization of migration policies. Circumstances in each situation should be analysed on a case-to-case basis to establish whether acquiescence has taken place. When no State responsibility has been established, a State in which another State committed an enforced disappearance has still a number of obligations. These obligations include: 1) exercising jurisdiction when necessary; 2) allowing for reporting or undertaking ex officio investigations; and 3) applying relevant obligations under Article 24.

Migrants and refugees are also disappeared by non-state actors. When such disappearances are followed by a refusal to acknowledge it or by concealment of the fate or whereabouts of the persons, States are obliged under the ICPPED to investigate the acts and bring those responsible to justice. This should also include instances of short-term deprivation of liberty. When States authorized, supported or acquiesced to such disappearances, they become enforced disappearances and additional obligations under the ICPPED arise.

The principle of non-refoulement is enshrined in the ICPPED with its prohibition of expulsions, returns, surrenders, or extraditions to States where there are substantial grounds for believing that the person would be in danger of being subjected to an enforced disappearance. When more than one State is involved in the act, State responsibility under the ICPPED should be assessed with regard to all states. The CED has not yet specifically referred to chain-refoulement and the prohibition of transferring individuals to a State where there are substantial risks that the person would be in danger of being subjected to disappearances by non-state actors. However, these practices are enshrined in the non-refoulement principle.

States are under an obligation to undertake an ex officio investigation when there are reasonable grounds to believe that an enforced disappearance occurred. This is particularly relevant in migration contexts. It is essential to interpret "reasonable grounds". This study proposes basing the test on the CED's Guiding Principles. They state clearly how and when the search for a forcibly disappeared person should be initiated: "as soon as the competent authorities become aware, by any means, or have indications that a person has been subjected to disappearance".¹⁰⁴ While the investigation into an enforced disappearance should be conducted under the presumption that the person is alive (as is the case when a search is undertaken), the obligation to undertake an investigation is also prompted when unmarked graves are discovered.

States shall also ensure the right to report alleged enforced disappearances to competent authorities. This creates obligations for: 1) the State which committed the enforced disappearance and/or in which the enforced disappearance occurred; 2) the State in which the person wishing to report resides. Importantly, the right to report needs to be ensured to all persons, irrespective of their legal status in that State. While States enjoy a wide discretion with regard to how obligations are to be met, States in which the alleged enforced disappearance took place must make it possible to report from abroad. The obligation to ensure a right to report can be realized by the State of residence in two ways: 1) the State can receive the report and pass it on to the authorities of the State(s) where the alleged enforced disappearance occurred; 2) the State can take measures to ensure that the State (or States) where the enforced disappearance occurred makes it possible to report. In the context of migration, persons

reporting might not know exactly in which country the migrant or refugee was forcibly disappeared, which poses a challenge to the State of residence to ensure the right to report.

The ICPPED requires State parties to cooperate and afford one another the greatest measures of mutual assistance in a number of instances: 1) in criminal proceedings brought in respect of an offence of enforced disappearance (Article 14.1); 2) in assisting victims of enforced disappearances; 3) in searching for, locating and releasing forcibly disappeared persons; and, 4) in the event of death - exhuming, identifying, and returning their remains (Article 15). While the ICPPED does not specify the form of cooperation and assistance under Article 14 and 15, CED's Guiding Principles specify how cooperation and assistance should be arranged with regard to the search. Building on these specifications three measures can be identified: 1) the establishment of competent authorities; 2) the development of cooperation agreements; and 3) the adoption of specific instruments ensuring the effective participation of families from abroad.

Furthermore, States have particular obligations with regard to forcibly disappeared children and children of forcibly disappeared legal guardians. When the family of a forcibly disappeared person is separated by an international border, the search and re-establishment of a child's identity requires international cooperation.

There are a number of uncertainties arising from the ICPPED with regard to forcibly disappeared migrants and refugees that need to be approached on a case-by-case basis or be clarified by the CED. First, a recurring question is how to assess acquiescence of State involvement. This assessment would then classify a certain act by a non-state actor as an enforced disappearance or make a State also responsible for the enforced disappearance committed by another State. While this study proposes a test, indications or guides by the CED would be useful in migration contexts and beyond. A second issue closely connected to the latter, is the establishment of the responsibility of different States where more than one State was involved in the enforced disappearance. While the actions of each State have to be analyzed closely (also in the light of the ILC Draft Articles on States Responsibility for Internationally Wrongful Acts), overarching guidelines would be useful. Third, States are obliged to ensure rights of all individuals who have suffered harm as the direct result of an enforced disappearance as enshrined in Article 24. These rights are crucial, as the families of forcibly disappeared migrants and refugees are in a particular vulnerable situation. However, the realization of those obligations precipitates particular challenges in migration contexts. Fourth, the rights of migrants and refugees could be strengthened by the CED: a clear stance on chain-refoulement and the refoulement to States where there are substantial reasons to believe that the person would be in danger of being subjected to disappearance by non-state actors would serve this purpose. Fifth, it would be useful for the CED to elaborate on how States should understand "reasonable grounds" to believe that an enforced disappearance occurred, thereby triggering an obligation to undertake an ex officio investigation. This study proposes a test based on the Guiding Principles to assess "reasonable grounds". Sixth, and lastly, in migration contexts some persons might not know to which State to report an enforced disappearance. It would be beneficial if the CED clarified how obligations in the context of Article 12 and 15 would arise in such a situation.

10 References

Alarme Phone Sahara (2020): Deportation convoys from October 2019 to January 2020. https://alarmephonesahara.info/en/reports/ october-2019-to-january-2020-continuation-ofdeportation-convoys-from-algeria-to-niger 29.01.2020 (accessed 05.06.2020).

Amnesty International (2019): Pushed to the edge. Violence and abuse against refugees and migrants along the Balkans route. https://www. amnesty.de/sites/default/files/2019-03/ Amnesty-Bericht-Gewalt-gegen-Fluechtlinge-aufder-Balkanroute-Maerz2019.PDF (accessed 28.08.2020).

Associated Press (09.01.2018): AP Investigation: Deported parents may lose kids to adoption. https://apnews.com/97b06cede0c149c492bf 25a48cb6c26f (accessed 05.06.2020).

Baranowska, Grażyna (2017): Advances and progress in the obligation to return the remains of missing and forcibly disappeared persons. In: International Review of the Red Cross, 2017 (99) 2, 709-733.

Booth, Michael; Partsch, Karl Josef; Solf

Waldemar A. (eds.) (2013): New Rules for Victims of Armed Conflicts. Commentary on the Two 1977 Protocols Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 1949. Leiden, Boston: Brill.

Citroni, Gabriella (2012): When is it enough? Enforced Disappearance and the "Temporal Element". In: Droits Fondamentaux (2012) 9, 1-28.

Citroni, Gabriella (2017): The first attempts in Mexico and Central America to address the phenomenon of missing and disappeared migrants. In: International Review of the Red Cross, 2017 (99), 2, 735–757 **Citroni, Gabriella, Scovazzi Tullio** (2007): The struggle against enforced disappearance and the 2007 United Nations Convention. Leiden: Brill.

CoE, European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (2019): Report to the Greek Government on the visit to Greece from 10 to 19 April 2018. CPT/Ing (2019) 4.

CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2000): Judgment of 28.03.2000, App. no. 22535/93, Mahmut Kaya v. Turkey.

CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2005): Judgment of 31.05.2005, App. No. 27305/95, Koku v. Turkey.

CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2006): Judgment of 12.10.2006, App. No. 13178/03, Mubilanzila Mayeka and Kaniki Mitunga v. Belgium

CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2009): Judgment of 15.01.2009, App. no. 25385/04, Medova v. Russia.

CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2012): Grand Chamber Judgments of 13.12.2012, App. no. 39630/09, El-Masri v. "Former Yugoslavian Republic of Macedonia".

CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2016): Judgment of 23.02.2016, App. no. 44883/09, Nasr and Ghali v. Italy.

CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2018): Judgment of 11 December 2018, App. No. 59793/17, M.A. and others v. Lithuania.

CoE, European Court of Human Rights (2019): Grand Chamber Judgments of 21 November 2019, App. No. 47287/15, Ilias and Ahmed v. Hungary. **CoE, European Court of Human Rights** (2020): Application communicated on 26 March 2020, App No. 18810/19, S.B. and others against Croatia.

CoE, Parliamentary Assembly (2019): Pushback policies and practices of Council of Europe member States. Report by Tineke Strik. 8 June 2019. Doc. 14909.

Costello, Cathryn (2016): The Human Rights of Migrants and Refugees in European Law. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Costello, Cathryn; Mann, Itamar (2020): 'Border Justice: Migration and Accountability for Human Rights Violations'. German Law Journal 21 (3), 331-334.

Deutsche Welle (2015): New mass graves discovered near Malaysian-Thai border. https://www.dw.com/en/new-mass-gravesdiscovered-near-malaysian-thai-border/ a-18666861 (accessed 05.06.2020)

Deutsche Welle (2017): Berlin 'abduction' of Vietnamese businessman sparks spat. https://www.dw.com/en/berlin-abductionof-vietnamese-businessman-sparks-spat/ a-39941556 (accessed 28.08.2020)

Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte (2017): Analyse. Beihilfe zu Menschenrechtsverstößen vermeiden – außenpolitische Zusammenarbeit kritisch prüfen. Berlin: Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte

Droege, Cordula (2008): 'Transfer of detainees: legal framework, non-refoulement and contemporary challenges'. In: International Review of the Red Cross 871 (90) 2, 669-701.

Duhaime, Bernard; Thibault, Andréanne (2017): Protection of migrants from enforced disappearances: A human rights perspective. In: International Review of the Red Cross 99 (2), 569-587.

Dulitzky, Ariel (2019): The Latin-American Flavor of Enforced Disappearances. In: Chicago Journal of International Law (19), 425-489. **EU, Court of Justice of the European Union** (2020): Judgment of 14 May 2020 in Joined Cases C-924/19 PPU and C-925/19 PPU FMS and Others v Országos Idegenrendeszeti Főigazgatóság Dél-alföldi Regionális Igazgatóság and Országos Idegenrendeszeti Főigazgatóság,

Ferstman, Carla (2020): Human Rights Due Diligence Policies Applied to Extraterritorial Cooperation to Prevent "Irregular" Migration: European Union and United Kingdom Support to Libya. In: German Law Journal 21 (3), 459-486.

Fiddian-Qasmiyeh, Elena; Loescher, Gil; Long, Katy; Sigona, Nando (2014): The Oxford Handbook of Refugee and Forced Migration Studies. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Foreign Policy (2018): The Disappeared. China's global kidnapping campaign has gone on for years. It may now be reaching inside U.S. borders. https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/03/29/the-disappeared-china-renditions-kidnapping/ (accessed 28.08.2020).

Frouville de, Olivier (2020): The Committee on Enforced Disappearances. In: Frédéric Mégret, Philip Alston (eds.) The United Nations and Human Rights. A Critical Appraisal. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 579-599

Gaggioli, Gloria (2013): The prohibition of enforced disappearances: a meaningful example of a partial merger between human rights law and international humanitarian law. In: Kolb, Robert; Gaggioli, Gloria (eds.) Research Handbook on human rights and humanitarian law. Cheltenham UK, Northampton MA, USA: Edward Elgar, 320-342.

Gaggioli, Gloria (2018): International Humanitarian Law: The legal framework for humanitarian forensic action. In: Forensic Science International 282, 184–194.

Giorgou, Irena (2013): State Involvement in the Perpetration of Enforced Disappearance and the Rome Statute. In: Journal of International Criminal Justice 11, 1001–1021. **Grant, Stefanie** (2016): Dead and Missing Migrants: The Obligations of European States under International Human Rights Law. In: Mediterranean Missing, IHRL Briefing. http://www.mediterraneanmissing.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2015/10/Mediterranean-Missing-Legal-Memo-290816.pdf (accessed 25.09.2020).

Henckaerts, Jean-Marie; Doswald-Beck, Louise

(2008): Customary International Humanitarian Law. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press

Human Rights Watch (2013): Russia: Mass Detention of Migrants. 8 August 2013. https://www.hrw.org/news/2013/08/08/ russia-mass-detention-migrants (accessed 05.06.2020).

Human Rights Watch (2018): Croatia: Migrants Pushed Back to Bosnia and Herzegovina. 11 December 2018. https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/12/11/ croatia-migrants-pushed-back-bosnia-andherzegovina (accessed 28.08.2020).

Human Rights Watch (2018a): "Like a Lottery". Arbitrary Treatment of Unaccompanied Migrant Children in Paris.

https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/07/04/ lottery/arbitrary-treatment-unaccompaniedmigrant-children-paris (accessed 28.08.2020).

Human Rights Watch (2020): Deported to Danger. United States Deportation Policies Expose Salvadorans to Death and Abuse.

https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_ pdf/elsalvador0220_web_0.pdf (accessed 5.06.2020).

ICMP (2018): ICMP and the Swiss Embassy Highlight Plight of Families of Missing Migrants in "Profiles of the Missing" Event.

https://www.icmp.int/press-releases/icmp-andthe-swiss-embassy-highlight-plight-of-families-ofmissing-migrants-in-profiles-of-the-missing-event/ (accessed 5.06.2020). **ICRC** (2009): Guiding principles/model law on the missing.

https://www.icrc.org/en/document/guidingprinciples-model-law-missing-model-law (accessed 28.08.2020).

ICRC (2015): Factsheet on Missing persons and their families.

https://www.icrc.org/en/document/missingpersons-and-their-families-factsheet (accessed 28.08.2020).

ICRC (2017): Missing migrants and their families. The ICRC's recommendations to policy-makers. Geneva: ICRC.

ICRC (2018): Note on migration and the principle of non-refoulement. In: International Review of the Red Cross, 99, 345-357.

ICRC (2019): Humanity after life: Respecting and Protecting the Dead.

https://www.icrc.org/en/document/humanityafter-life-respect-and-protection-dead (accessed 28.08.2020).

ICRC, IOM, EAAF (2019): Clarifying the fate and whereabouts of missing migrants: Exchanging information along migratory routes. https://www.icrc.org/en/publication/clarifyingfate-and-whereabouts-missing-migrantsexchanging-information-along-migratory (accessed 05.06.2020).

IFRCRCS (2009): Policy on Migration. https://www.ifrc.org/Global/Governance/ Policies/migration-policy-en.pdf (accessed 28.08.2020).

Info Migrants (2020): Agreement between Italy and the Libyan coastguard renewed for three years. 07 February 2020.

https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/22578/ agreement-between-italy-and-the-libyancoastguard-renewed-for-three-years (accessed 28.08.2020). **Inter-American Commission on Human Rights** (2013): Human Rights of Migrants and other Persons in the Context of Human Mobility in Mexico, OEA/Ser.L/V/II.Doc.48/13, 30 December 2013.

Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (2015): Human Rights Situation of Refugee and Migrant Families and Unaccompanied Children in the United States of America, OAS/Ser.L/V/II. 155 Doc. 16 of 24 July 2015.

International Labour Organization (2015): Realizing a Fair Migration Agenda: Labour flows between Asia and Arab States. https://www.ilo.org/asia/publications/ WCMS_406970/lang-en/index.htm (accessed 05.06.2020).

International Law Commission (2001): Draft articles on Responsibility of States for Internationally Wrongful Acts. https://legal.un.org/ilc/texts/instruments/ english/commentaries/9_6_2001.pdf (accessed 25.09.2020).

IOM, Missing Migrants Program (2020): Methodology, https://missingmigrants.iom.int/ methodology (accessed 05.06.2020)

IOM (2014): Fatal Journeys. Tracking Lives Lost during Migration. Geneva: IOM.

IOM (2019): Analysis of Best Practices on the Identification of Missing Migrants. Implications for the Central Mediterranean. Geneva: IOM.

IOM (2019a): Fatal Journeys. Volume 4. Missing Migrant Children. Geneva: IOM.

IOM (2020): Migrants Missing in Libya a Matter of Gravest Concern. 17 April 2020 https://www.iom.int/news/migrants-missinglibya-matter-gravest-concern (accessed 28.08.2020).

Kalpouzos, Ioannis (2020): 'International Criminal Law and the Violence against Migrants'. In: German Law Journal 21 (3), 571-597. **Kovras, losif; Simon Robins** (2016): 'Death at the border: Managing missing migrants and unidentified bodies at the EU's Mediterranean frontier', In: Political Geography 55, 40-49.

Last Rights (2018): Declaration for the Dignified Treatment of all Missing and Deceased Persons and their Families as a Consequence of Migrant Journeys (The Mytilini Declaration). http://lastrights.net/mytilini/4592828704 (accessed 05.06.2020).

La Vaccara, Alessandra (2019): When the conflict ends, while uncertainty continues: accounting for missing persons between war and peace in international law. Paris/Oxford: Bloomsbury Academic.

Nowak, Manfred (2014): Enforced Disappearances in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Recent developments in international jurisprudence In: Özel Sayi (ed.): Akademik Yaşamının 55. Yılı Onuruna Rona Aybay'a Armağan (Rona Aybay A Tribute to 55 Years of Academic Life of Honor) Legal Journal of Law/Legal Hukuk Dergisi, Legal Yayincicik, Kadiköy-Istanbul, 2751-2768.

Nowak, Manfred (2019): United Nations Global Study on children deprived of liberty, https://omnibook.com/Global-Study-2019 (accessed 25.09.2020).

Obregón Gieseken, Helen (2017): The protection of migrants under international humanitarian law. In: International Review of the Red Cross 99 (1), 121–152.

OAU (1969): Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa, 1001 U.N.T.S. 45.

Oxfam (2017): A Dangerous Game: The Pushback of Migrants, including Refugees, at Europe's Borders.

https://www-cdn.oxfam.org/s3fs-public/file_ attachments/bp-dangerous-game-pushbackmigrants-refugees-060417-en_0.pdf (accessed 22.09.2020). **Petrig, Anna** (2015): Search for missing persons. In: Clapham, Andrew; Gaeta, Paola; Sassòli, Marco (eds.): The 1949 Geneva Conventions. A Commentary. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Sandoz, Yves; Swiniarski, Christophe; Zimmermann, Bruno (1987): Commentary on the Additional Protocols of 8 June 1977 to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949. Geneva: Martinus Nijhoff & International Committee of the Red Cross.

Sarkin, Jeremy (2017): Respecting and protecting the lives of migrants and refugees: the need for a human rights approach to save lives and find missing persons. In: The International Journal of Human Rights 22 (2), 207-236.

Sassòli, Marco (2019): International Humanitarian Law. Rules, Controversies, and Solutions to Problems arising in Warfare. Cheltenham UK, Northampton MA, USA: Edward Elgar.

Spiegel (2020): The Turkish Woman Who Fled Her Country only To Get Sent Back. https://www.spiegel.de/international/europe/ the-turkish-woman-who-fled-her-country-only-toget-sent-back-a-fd2989c7-0439-4ecb-9263-597c46ba306e (accessed 05.06.2020).

Spijkerboer, Thomas (2018): The Global Mobility Infrastructure: Reconceptualising the Externalisation of Migration Control. In: European Journal of Migration and Law 20 (4), 452-469.

Syrian Network for Human Rights (2019): At least 98,000 Forcibly Disappeared Persons in Syria Since March 2011. Enforced Disappearance is the Regime's Most Painful and Brutal Weapon. http://sn4hr.org/wp-content/pdf/english/At_ least_98000_have_been_forcibly_disappeared_ in_Syria_since_March_2011_en.pdf 30.08.2019 (accessed 05.06.2020).

The Guardian (14.02.2020): How Nepal's migration ban traps female 'modern day slaves' in the Gulf. https://www.theguardian.com/globaldevelopment/2020/feb/14/how-nepalsmigration-ban-traps-female-modern-day-slavesin-the-gulf (accessed 05.06.2020). The New Humanitarian (2018): Niger sends Sudanese refugees back to Libya. https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/ news/2018/05/10/niger-sends-sudaneserefugees-back-libya (accessed 05.06.2020).

The New Humanitarian (2020): A protest dispersed, a camp burned: Asylum seekers in Agadez face an uncertain future. https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/newsfeature/2020/02/10/Sudanese-asylum-seekers-Niger-Agadez-protest-EU-migration-policy (accessed 05.06.2020).

The New York Times (08.06.2017): Greek Government Accused of Deporting Turkish Asylum Seekers.

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/08/world/ europe/turkey-greece-asylum-pushbacks.html (accessed 05.06.2020).

The New York Times (10.03.2020): 'We are like Animals' Inside Greece's Secret Site for Migrants. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/10/world/ europe/greece-migrants-secret-site.html (accessed 05.06.2020).

Trial International, Fundación para la Justicia y el Estado Democrático de Derecho (2018): Informe presentado al Comité contra la Desaparición Forzada en vista del dialogo de seguimiento con respecto a México, en ocasión de la 15ª sesión (noviembre de 2018). https://trialinternational.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/11/Full-report-to-the-Committeeon-Enforced-Disappearances-Spanish.pdf (accessed 28.08.2020).

UN, Committee Against Torture (1997): General Comment 1: Implementation of Article 3 of the Convention in the Context of Article 22 (Refoulement and Communications). UN Doc. A/53/44.

UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2015): Concluding observations on the report submitted by Mexico under article 29(1) of the Convention, UN Doc. CED/C/MEX/CO/1.

UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances (2016): Views of 11 March 2016 in the case 1/2013, Yrusta v Argentina, UN Doc. CED/ C/10/D/1/2013.

UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances

(2018): Concluding observations on the report submitted by Honduras under article 29 (1) of the Convention, UN Doc. CED/C/HND/CO/1.

UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances

(2019): Guiding principles for the search for disappeared persons, UN Doc. CED/C/7.

UN, Committee on Enforced Disappearances

(2019a): Concluding observations on the report submitted by Italy under article 29 (1) of the Convention, UN Doc. CED/C/ITA/CO/1.

UN, Committee on the Protection of the Rights

of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (2011): Concluding observations on the report submitted by Mexico under article 74 of the Convention, UN Doc. CMW/C/MEX/CO/2.

UN, General Assembly (1950): Convention relating to the status of refugees.

UN, General Assembly (2001): Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons Especially Women and Children, supplementing the UN Convention against Transnational Organized Crime, UNGA Res. 25, Annex II, UN General Assembly Official Records, 55th Session, Supp. No. 49, UN Doc. A/45/49, Vol. 1, 2001.

UN, General Assembly (2018): Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration, Resolution, UN Doc. A/RES/73/195.

UN, General Assembly (2019): Global study on children deprived of liberty, UN Doc. A/74/136.

UN, General Assembly (2020): Protection of migrants, Resolution, UN Doc. A/RES/74/148. **UN, Geneva Convention I** (1950): Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of the Wounded and Sick in Armed Forces in the Field.

UN, Geneva Convention III (1950): Geneva Convention relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War.

UN, Geneva Convention IV (1950): Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in time of War.

UN, Protocol Additional I to the Geneva Convention (1977): Protocol Additional I relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed Conflicts.

UN, Protocol Additional II to the Geneva Convention (1977) Protocol Additional II Relating to the Protection of Victims of Non-International Armed Conflicts.

UN, High Commission for Refugees (2000): Submission by the UNHCR to the ECtHR in App. No. 43844/98, T.I. vs. the United Kingdom. https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/42f7737c4.pdf (accessed 28.08.2020).

UN, High Commission for Refugees (2014): UNHCR, Association for the Prevention of Torture (APT) and the International Detention Coalition (IDC), Monitoring Immigration Detention: Practical Manual, https://www.refworld.org/docid/53706e354.html (accessed 05.06.2020).

UN, Human Rights Committee (2004): General Comment No. 31. The Nature of the General Legal Obligation Imposed on States Parties to the Convention, UN Doc. CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.1326.

UN, Human Rights Committee (2014): General Comment No. 35. Article 9 (Liberty and security of person), UN Doc. CCPR/C/GC/35. UN, Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (2014): Recommended Principles and Guidelines on Human Rights at International Borders. https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/ Migration/OHCHR_Recommended_Principles_ Guidelines.pdf (accessed 22.09.2020).

UN, Office on Drugs and Crime (2011): Issue Papers. Smuggling of Migrants by Sea. https://www.unodc.org/documents/humantrafficking/Migrant-Smuggling/Issue-Papers/ Issue_Paper_-_Smuggling_of_Migrants_by_Sea. pdf (accessed 05.06.2020).

UN, Special Rapporteur on trafficking in persons, especially women and children (2019): Visit to Nigeria Report, UN Doc. A/HRC/41/46/ Add.1.

UN, UNICEF (2016): Broken Dreams: Central American children's dangerous journey to the United States.

https://www.unicef.org/media/files/UNICEF_ Child_Alert_Central_America_2016_report_ final(1).pdf (accessed 28.08.2020).

UN, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention

(2019): Preliminary Findings from its visit to Greece.

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/ DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25421&LangID=E (accessed 05.06.2020).

UN, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention

(2019a): Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention. UN Doc. A/HRC/42/39.

UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary

Disappearances (2011): Report of the Working on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances. Mission to Mexico, UN Doc. A/HRC/19/58/Add.2. **UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances** (2017): Report on enforced disappearances in the context of migration, UN Doc. A/HRC/36/39/Add.2.

UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2017a): Communications, cases examined, observations and other activities conducted by the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances. UN Doc A/HRC/ WGEID/112/1.

UN, Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (2017b): Communications, cases examined, observations and other activities conducted by the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances. UN Doc. A/HRC/ WGEID/113/1.

U.S. Customs and Border Protection (2019): Southwest Border Migration FY 2019. https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/swborder-migration/fy-2019 (accessed 28.08.2020).

Vermeulen, Marthe Lot (2012): Enforced Disappearance, Determining State Responsibility under the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance. Utrecht: Intersentia.

Wired (2017): How Facebook helps to reveal the fate of missing refugees. 04.09.2017. https://www.wired.com/2017/04/locatingmissing-refugees-social-media/ (accessed 05.06.2020).

Abbreviations

Committee on Enforced Disappearances
Central Intelligence Agency
Council of Europe
European Court of Human Rights
Geneva Conventions
International Commission on Missing Persons
International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance

ICRC	International Committee of the Red Cross
IFRCRCS	International Federation of Red Cross and Crescent Societies
IHL	International humanitarian law
IOM	International Organization for Migration
NGOs	Non-governmental organisations
PA I	Protocol Additional I (to the Geneva Conventions) relating to the protection of victims in international armed conflict
WGEID	Working Group on Enforced or Involun- tary Disappearances

Imprint

PUBLISHER

German Institute for Human Rights Zimmerstraße 26/27 | 10969 Berlin, Germany Tel.: +49 30 25 93 59-0 | Fax: 030 259 359-59 info@institut-fuer-menschenrechte.de www.institut-fuer-menschenrechte.de

Analysis I October 2020 ISBN 978-3-946499-76-3 (PDF)

LICENCE



https://creativecommons.org/licenses/ by-nc-nd/4.0/deed.de TYPESETTING www.avitamin.de

TITLE IMAGE © IStock/ozgurdonmaz

German Institute for Human Rights

Zimmerstraße 26/27 10969 Berlin

www.institut-fuer-menschenrechte.de